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March 1, 2005

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed is a report entitled New County Office Building: Prospective Tenants.  This report responds to a proviso attached to Ordinance 15042 that placed expenditure restrictions on approved funding for the design phase of the new Office Building (NCOB).  Specifically, that proviso required:

“Of this appropriation for CIP project number 395209, King County Office Building Feasibility, $150,000 may not be expended or encumbered until the executive submits a report and council approves by motion a report that specifies the tenants to occupy the King County Office Building.  The report shall include rationale for the tenants and illustrate how the recommendations fit within the project financial proforma and the adopted and proposed annual space plans.  The report must be filed in the form of 15 copies with the clerk of the council and the chair and lead staff of the budget and fiscal management committee or its successor on or before January 31, 2005.”
This proviso response was delayed one month while the Facilities Management Division (FMD) evaluated whether the NCOB was the appropriate facility in which to consolidate all King County Elections functions.  The conclusion of this evaluation is that Elections consolidation will be more effective in its own facility.  There are operational needs, such as warehousing and parking, which cannot be efficiently met with the NCOB site.  FMD is aggressively pursuing election facilities options, and separate legislation will be transmitted to address the Elections issue.

Although this proviso response was delayed beyond the due date prescribed in the proviso, the issues and recommendations contained in this report were reported to Council staff in the January Joint Advisory Group (JAG) meeting. 

In response to this proviso, the Department of Executive Services (DES) Facilities Management Division (FMD), working with the NCOB development team, analyzed occupancy options for the new building, prepared specific occupancy recommendations outlined in the attached report, and updated the financial proforma used to justify the capital investment in this project.  

This report updates a prior report transmitted to the County Council on September 15, 2003.  That report was entitled An Approach to Reducing King County Office Space Costs.  Of note is the fact that this project is still financially justified, is consistent with the goals both the 2002 Adopted Space Plan and the two most recent executive proposed space plans (2003, 2004), and continues to provide for better services to the public.  Due primarily to an improved interest rate outlook, upsizing of the building to maximize site and infrastructure investments, and the fact that the scope of the NCOB includes a new parking garage with enhanced revenue projections, the current projection for net present value savings is $23.2 million, a savings well above that the $11.2 million projected initially in September 2003.  The economics of the project as currently planned differ from the original economics as follows:

· Elimination of any savings associated with Central Steam since the current project does not include a central steam component ($8.2 million).
· Increasing net savings associated with converting leases to County owned since more leased space is being converted ($9.5 million).
· Increasing utility savings since more leased space is being converted ($.2 million).
· Increasing savings associated with new parking garage and aggressive management of parking ($12.9 million).  In addition to responding to the proviso, the enclosed report presents four issues the Metropolitan King County Council might be called upon to take action.
· Approval of a supplemental appropriation request to build a tunnel from the northwest corner of the proposed Goat Hill parking garage to the NCOB.  This idea is being developed at the request of the King County Council to provide safe passage for county employees from King County buildings to the new King County parking garage.  I would expect that if this project makes sense programmatically and financially, the request would be transmitted by the end of April this year.
· Approval of a supplemental appropriation to secure additional property rights in conjunction with this project.  This approach is consistent with previous NCOB proviso requirements.  Negotiations are currently underway to secure these property rights and, if justified, the request for funding would be transmitted by the end of April this year.
· Approval of a supplemental appropriation to pay for the necessary infrastructure to install the county’s computer center in the NCOB.  The costs of this installation are currently being determined along with an assessment of alternative strategies for dealing the long-term needs for the county’s computer center.  If the NCOB is deemed the optimum location for a new computer center, you can anticipate a request for funding to be transmitted during the Second Quarter of this year.
· Approval of funding for necessary furnishings and work stations for selected NCOB tenants.  An accurate determination of what will be needed will occur once tenant improvements are designed.  This will be done by mid-year2005.  The funding request will be transmitted either during the Fourth Quarter of this year or as part of my 2006 Executive Proposed Budget.  

These items, if requested and approved, will be funded through limited general obligation bonds with required debt service backed through charges to occupant agencies.

Background

As a brief reminder, in December 2003, Council adopted Ordinance 14812, appropriating $1.2 million to Phase II of the NCOB project.  Phase II funded preliminary concept design work, as well as the negotiation of legal documents required to implement the plan.  Of the $1.2 million appropriated, $1 million was restricted via budget proviso, pending council approval of reports addressing a number of policy matters, as well as quarterly project reports. On June 7, 2004, Council approved my site selection for the proposed NCOB, and requested, via Motion 11931, that additional items be researched.  The results of that research were transmitted to the County Council in July 2004.

Re-affirmation of the Proposal

In addition to the specific research items called out in Motion 11931, Council requested confirmation that the NCOB proposal is still advisable, in light of projected future King County staffing and in light of the current real estate market.

The King County Space Plan 2004 reaffirmed the conclusions drawn in the 2002 and 2003 Space Plans with regard to the need to continue efforts to reduce King County’s reliance on outside leased space.  Since the geographic size and population of unincorporated King County is shrinking due to annexations and incorporations, one might expect corresponding reductions in staff.  This is not the case, however, because many King County services are provided regionally to incorporated areas as well as unincorporated King County.  Since a multitude of King County services and corresponding staffing levels are not directly related to annexations/incorporations or Current Expense funding, it does not appear there will be significant overall reductions in King County staffing levels for those functions occupying downtown office space.  Rather, there will be slight reductions in staffing to individual agencies due to annexations or other reductions to revenue sources that will be more than offset by increases to other agencies that provide regional services or who expand contracted services.  Overall, county agencies expect staffing in general office space to increase from two to fourteen percent over the next 10 years.  Given the fact that significant reduced staffing levels in the downtown area are not predicted, converting leased offices to county-owned buildings still makes sense.

Furthermore, the Facilities Management Division once again received an updated analysis from the consultants with Kinzer Real Estate Services that, despite the continuing downturn in the local real estate market, concludes it continues to make economic sense to own rather than to lease office space.  The County Council agreed and authorized the further expenditure of monies to further develop the NCOB design and secure financing for the project.  However, the Council did want to play a role in deciding which agencies would ultimately occupy the new building.  Accordingly, the above referenced council proviso asked for NCOB tenancy recommendations.

Council Agreement to Move Forward and Funding for Detailed Design  

On October 11, 2004, the King County Council approved the expenditure of an additional $1.6 million to finish detailed design of the NCOB through Ordinance 15042.  The council agreed with the scope and pricing of the NCOB, and approved the leases forming the legal and financial structure of this project.  However, the Council desired an opportunity to review and approve the final tenants for the building and required that NCOB occupancy recommendations be forwarded for approval.        
Occupancy Recommendations

The FMD and NCOB design team are recommending the following agency occupancies, which are a slight departure from those preliminary occupancies suggested in the report An Approach to Reducing King County Office Space Costs transmitted to the council on September 15, 2003.  

	Preliminary 2003
	Current Recommended

	Health Department
	Health Department

	Department of Community and Human Svc
	Department of Community and Human Services

	DES Finance and Business Operations– All Sections
	DES Finance and Business Operations– Exchange Bldg Sections

	DES Administration
	DES Administration

	DES Information and Telecommunications Services (ITS)
	DES Information and Telecommunications Services (ITS)

	
	Board of Ethics

	DES Print Shop/DOT Surplus Property
	DES Print Shop Copy Center Only

	
	County Executive

	Office of Business Relations and Economic Development
	Office of Business Relations and Economic Development

	
	Office of Management and Budget

	
	Office of Information Resource Management

	
	Ombudsman


There are three significant changes to the preliminary plans.  First, the FMD is now recommending that the Print Shop and Surplus Property not be moved to the NCOB.  Secondly, the FMD now recommends that my office, as well as the other Executive Branch offices, be moved to this building as opposed to splitting offices between the NCOB and the Administration Building.  This means that sections within the DES Finance and Business Operations Division will remain in place in the Administration Building.  Finally, the FMD is recommending that the Ombudsman’s Office be moved from the Yesler Building to the NCOB with better visibility and access by the public.  I have carefully reviewed the justification for these changes and find that the recommendations are technically and financially sound. 

In the case of the Print Shop and Surplus Property, the Print Shop and its manufacturing function can be placed in more appropriate space once the term of the existing lease of the Graybar Building expires.  Surplus property is moving to the soon to be acquired Orcas Building to be co-located with the other sections of DOT Fleet.  The Ombudsman’s desire to be located in the NCOB makes sense given the fact that available space in the courthouse is limited.

Co-location and saving $2 million in tenant improvements in the Administration Building are compelling reasons for my occupancy and the occupancy of my immediate offices in the NCOB.  The NCOB provides the most cost effective opportunity to move out of leased space in the Bank of America Tower to a King County-owned building.  The NCOB project team will continue its efforts to keep the Council fully apprised of ongoing design and development activities.
Thank you in advance for your review of the enclosed documents and your consideration of the enclosed motion.  If you have any questions, please feel free to call Kathy Brown, Division Director, Facilities Management Division, at (206) 296-0631.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Scott White, Chief of Staff 

  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director

  Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Sally Bagshaw, Chief Civil Deputy, Office of the Prosecuting Attorney


Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)


Kathy Brown, Division Director, Facilities Management Division, DES
